
 

 

      Minute Book 32 

       August 17, 2021 

     BOARD MEETING  

OF THE 

MAYOR 

AND 

BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

OF THE 

TOWN OF TUNICA, MISSISSIPPI 

OFFICERS: 

Mayor Andrew T. Dulaney 

Alderman Lee B. Turner 

Alderman Valerie Hartsfield 

Alderman Rebecca P. Fyfe 

Alderman Adam Fullilove 

Alderman Daniel M. Pierce 

****************************************************************************** 

Town Attorney Richard W. Ryals, II 

Town Clerk Kate Scott Pennock 

Chief of Police Kevin Hatton 

Town Chaplain Danny Smith 

 



REGULAR THIRD TUESDAY AUGUST 2021, MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

 
BE IT REMEMBERED, that Tuesday, August 17, 2021, being the third Tuesday of said 
month and the day fixed by Board order for holding the second monthly meeting, said 
meeting was held in the Boardroom in the Municipal Complex at 909 River Road in the 
Town of Tunica, Mississippi, beginning at 3:00 p.m. with the following present or absent as 
indicated below: 
 
 Mayor Andrew T. Dulaney       Present 
 Alderman Lee B. Turner       Present 
 Alderman Valerie Hartsfield      Present  
 Alderman Rebecca P. Fyfe       Present 
 Alderman Adam Fullilove       Present 
 Alderman Daniel M. Pierce       Present 
 Town Clerk Kate Scott Pennock      Present 
 Town Attorney Richard W. Ryals, II     Present 
 Assistant Police Chief Kevin Hatton     Present 
 Operations Manager Thomas J. Robinson, III    Present 
 Town Chaplain Danny Smith      Present 
 *Via telephone. 
  
Others in attendance are listed on the attendance sheet.  
 
 APPENDIX A – ATTENDANCE SHEET 
 
Mayor Dulaney called the meeting to order and led in the pledge of allegiance.  Alderman 
Pierce led in prayer. 
 
The Board considered the minutes from the meeting held on August 3, 2021.  A copy was 
previously emailed to each Alderman.  Alderman Pierce moved to approve the minutes as 
provided to the Board.  Alderman Fullilove seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter 
was put to a vote and the same having received the unanimous affirmative vote of all 
Aldermen present, the Mayor declared the same carried and adopted. 
 
REPORTS: 

• Planning Commission J Robinson Reported for the planning commission.  Mr. 
Robinson reported that the Planning Commission has held its monthly meeting for 
August.  Mr. Robinson updated the Board on the general issues discussed and 
approved by the Planning Commission.  In particular, Mr. Robinson advised that the 
Planning Commission has made a recommendation to the Mayor and Board on 
possible amendments to the Zoning Ordinance relating to cars sales and bail 
bondsman offices.  Once additional details on the recommendation are available, 
these will be provided to the Mayor and Board of Aldermen for its consideration. 

• Police Report:  Police Chief Hatton reported for the Police Department.  
• Public Works:  Thomas Robinson and Kelvin Cooke reported on public works and 

other operations.   
• Tunica Mainstreet:  Laura Withers reported for Tunica Mainstreet.  Ms. Withers 

updated the Board on the progress being made for the awning project.  All five 
businesses have been contacted and have advised that they would like to participate 
in the awning upgrade/replacement program.  A fall newsletter will be issued by 
Tunica Main Street outlining the various upcoming events.  Finally, Ms. Withers 
advised that she is revisiting the idea of a mural downtown.  As this concept develops, 
she will keep the Mayor and Board of Aldermen updated on the progress. 



• Code Report:  David Graves reported on code enforcement. 
 
Citizen Vivian Shelton was present.  First, Ms. Shelton thanked the Mayor and Board of 
Aldermen as well as the public works crew for the work in front of her house.  She stated 
that she appreciates the hard work and is grateful as to how nice it looks following the 
Town’s repair of the utility issues on the side of the road in front of her home.  Next, Ms. 
Shelton thanked the first responders and all those who have helped her following her fall at 
her house.  Ms. Shelton stated that the Town is like one big family and she is appreciative 
and thankful for all the help, thoughts and calls she received.  Mayor Dulaney advised that 
the Town is happy that it was able to help Ms. Shelton during her time of need.  The Town 
is always available to provide assistance. 

Lori Barnes and Tasha Jackson presented on behalf of The First Regional Library 
pertaining to the FY22 Budget.  Following the presentation, Mayor Dulaney thanked the 
library representatives for the information provided at the meeting.  Mayor Dulaney 
advised that the library is certainly included in the proposed budget. 

TOOK UP for consideration the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of 
Tunica, Mississippi the issue the condition of the property located at 789 Main Street, 
Tunica, MS.  After a discussion of the matter, Alderman Turner offered and moved for 
the adoption of the following resolution: 

RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE TOWN OF 
TUNICA, MISSISSIPPI, INITIATING ON ITS OWN MOTION THE HOLDING OF A 

HEARING TO DETERMINE WHETHER PROPERTY LOCATED AT 789 MAIN 
STREET, TUNICA, MS, IS IN SUCH A STATE OF UNCLEANLINESS AS TO BE A 

MENANCE TO THE PUBLIC HEALTH, SAFETY AND WELFARE OF TUNICA, AND 
FOR RELATED MATTERS 

The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi (“Board”) 
acting for and on behalf of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi (“Tunica”) hereby find, 
determine, and adjudicate as follows: 

1. Tunica has received complaints from concerned citizens about the state of the 
house and lot located at 789 Main Street, Tunica, MS.  Based on the information 
available, the property is owned by Oscar Benner, Jr., et al.  The tax parcel 
identification number is:  5113-05010-0009700.  The address used for purposes 
of mailing ad valorem tax statements is:  PO Box 1141, Tunica, MS  38676. The 
general legal description is Lots 5 & 6, Block B, L.L. Bankston Addition to the 
Town of Tunica.  The lot measures generally 100 feet north and south, 150 feet 
east and west.  The property as described herein is sometime referred to as the 
“Property.” 

2. David Graves, Code Officer for Tunica, has viewed the Property and has had 
contact with the landowner and/or his family concerning the condition of the 
Property. 

3. Following Mr. Graves contact, some of the grass was cut.  However, the Property 
continues to have high grass and dilapidated buildings located on it which could 
be rodent attractants. 

4. Pursuant to Section 21-19-11 of the Mississippi Code of 1972, as amended, and 
the ordinances of Tunica (34-1, et al.), Tunica has the right to initiate on its own 
motion a process to determine whether any property or parcel of land located 
within the Town of Tunica is in such a state of uncleanliness as to be a menace 
to the public health, safety and welfare of the community. 

5. In order to make any such determination and in order to give the property owner 
an opportunity to be heard and to clean up the issues, a hearing shall be held on 
the matter on September 7, 2021, at 3:00 p.m. with a notice to be given to the 
property owner.  The notice to the property owner shall be given as follows: 



a. By United States mail two (2) weeks before the date of the hearing mailed 
to the address of the subject property, and as the property appears to be 
vacant, to the address where the ad valorem tax notice for such Property 
is sent by the office charged with collecting ad valorem tax; and 

b. By posting notice for at least two (2) weeks before the date of a hearing on 
the Property and at Town Hall (909 River Road, Tunica, MS) where such 
notices are posted. 

6. A copy of the notice that is mailed and posted as required by this Section 21-19-
11 shall be provided to the Mayor and Board of Aldermen at the September 7, 
2021, public hearing so that the same can be recorded in the minutes of the 
Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica. 

Now therefore, based on the above and foregoing, the Mayor and Board of 
Aldermen of the Town of Tunica hereby resolve as follows: 

1. A public hearing concerning whether the Property is in such a state of 
uncleanliness as to be a menace to the public health, safety and welfare of the 
community shall be held on September 7, 2021, at 3:00 p.m. by the Mayor and 
Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi, at 909 River Road, 
Tunica, MS  38676. 

2. Kathryn C. Pennock, Clerk, shall give notice as indicated above and required by 
law.  A copy of such notice(s) shall be available and provided to the Mayor and 
Board of Aldermen on September 7, 2021, at the hearing.  A copy of the notice to 
be given is attached hereto as Exhibit “A”. 

3. If, following the hearing, it is determined that the Property is a menace to the 
public health, safety and welfare of the community, then it is anticipated that a 
resolution confirm such will be adopted following the public hearing with the 
Town to clean such property up and the cost to be assessed as authorized by 
law. 

Following the motion for the adoption of the foregoing resolution, Alderman Pierce 
seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote as follows: 

 Alderman Turner  Ward 1    Aye 
 Alderman Hartsfield  Ward 2    Aye 
 Alderman Fyfe  Ward 3    Aye 
 Alderman Fullilove  Ward 4    Aye 
 Alderman Pierce  Ward 5    Aye 
 

The matter having received the majority affirmative vote of the Board of Aldermen of the 
Town of Tunica, Andrew T. Dulaney, Mayor, declared the same carried, adopted and 
approved this the 17th day of August, 2021. 

The Mayor and Board of Aldermen next discussed the state of the building located at 1335 
Main Street, Tunica, MS.  Mayor Dulaney advised that he has discussed the matter with Ms. 
Mangum.  Ms. Mangum has indicated that she is willing to donate the buildings to the Town 
of Tunica.  This will be pursued, but the buildings will not be accepted by the Mayor and 
Board of Aldermen until additional investigation is undertaken. 

 
The Mayor and Board of Alderman of the Town of Tunica then discussed and considered 
the proposed amendment to the Zoning Regulations of the Town of Tunica relating to 
various issues including, but not necessarily limited to, car lots/sales, bail bondsman, and 
short-term rentals. No action was taken and it was decided to postpone the discussion until 
a future meeting.  

 
APPENDIX B – WATER ADJUSTMENTS 
 



The Mayor and Board of Alderman of the Town of Tunica then discussed and considered 
the water adjustments for the last month due to leaks that have now been repaired. 
Alderwoman Hartsfield moved to accept this motion and Alderwoman Fyfe seconded. 
Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having received the unanimous 
affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor declared the same carried and adopted.   

 
APPENDIX C – MDOT ALTERNITIVES 
 

The Mayor and Board of Alderman of the Town of Tunica then discussed and considered 
approving and authorizing applying for MDOT Transportation Alternatives Grant. 
Alderman Pierce moved to accept this motion and Alderman Turner seconded the motion. 
Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having received the unanimous 
affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the mayor declared the same carried and adopted.  

 
APPENDIX D – CHARGING STATION 
 

The Mayor and Board of Alderman of the Town of Tunica then discussed and considered 
the resolution relating to have a charging station installed in Downtown Tunica. Alderman 
Turner moved that Mayor Dulaney be authorized to initiate the process to apply for and 
have a charging station installed at an appropriate location in Downtown.  Alderman 
Fullilove seconded the motion. Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having 
received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the mayor declared the 
same carried and adopted. 
 

APPENDIX E – DRAFT NOTICES TO BE GIVEN FOR BUDGET/TAX LEVY 
HEARINGS 
 
Next, the Mayor and Board of Alderman of the Town of Tunica discussed and considered 
approving the budget adoption schedule and notices for hearings and budget/tax levy 
adoption (Board meeting/work session August 24, 2021, at 6:00 p.m. and Board 
meeting/public hearing – August 31, 2021, at 5:30 p.m.) The hearing to adopt the budget will 
be September 7, 2021, at 3:00 p.m. Alderman Pierce moved to accept this motion with notices 
in substantially the form as attached hereto as Exhibit E to be posted/give as required by 
law.  Alderman Fyfe seconded the motion. Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the 
same having received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor 
declared the same carried and adopted. 
 
 
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen next considered holding an Executive Session, as 
authorized pursuant to Section 25-41-7, Mississippi Code of 1972, as amended. Alderman 
Pierce moved that a closed determination be held to discuss whether an executive session is 
needed to be held and is appropriate.  Alderman Turner seconded the motion. Thereupon, 
the matter was put to a vote with the results as follows: Alderman Turner, yea; 
Alderman Hartsfield, yea; Alderman Fyfe, yea; Alderman Fullilove, yea; and Alderman 
Pierce, yea.  The matter having received the majority affirmative vote of the Board of 
Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, the Mayor declared the motion carried and the Mayor 
and Board held a closed determination on the issue of whether an executive session is 
necessary. Mayor Dulaney stated that the purpose for holding the executive session 
would be to discuss possible acquisition of real property (the “Executive Session Matter”).  
 
Based on this, Alderman Pierce moved that the Mayor and Board of Alderman hold an 
executive session to discuss, consider and act on the Executive Session Matter. Alderman 
Turner seconded the motion. The matter was put to vote with the results as follows: 
Alderman Turner, yea; Alderman Hartsfield, yea; Alderman Fyfe, yea; Alderman 



Fullilove, yea; and Alderman Pierce, yea.  The matter having received the majority 
affirmative vote of the Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, the Mayor declared the 
motion carried and the Mayor and Board held an executive session to consider the 
Executive Session Matter.  Present for the executive session were the Mayor, all members 
of the Board of Alderman, Town Clerk Pennock, and Town Attorney Ryals. 
 
During the executive session, the Executive Session Matter was discussed.  Aldermen 
Pierce moved that Mayor Dulaney be authorized to negotiate for the acquisition for the 
1335 Main Street and to report back to the Board at a future meeting on the same.  
Aldermen Turner seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote with 
the result as follows:  Alderman Turner, yea; Alderman Hartsfield, yea; Alderman Fyfe, 
yea; Alderman Fullilove, yea; and Alderman Pierce, yea.  The matter having received the 
majority affirmative vote of the Board of Aldermen of Tunica, the Mayor declared the same 
carried, adopted and approved.   
 
Following the action taken, Alderman Turner moved to leave executive session.  
Alderman Fyfe seconded the motion. The matter was put to a vote with the result 
follows: Alderman Turner, yea; Alderman Hartsfield, yea; Alderman Fyfe, yea; 
Alderman Fullilove, yea; and Alderman Pierce, yea. The matter having received the 
majority affirmative vote of the Board of Aldermen of Tunica, the Mayor declared the 
same carried and the Board ended the executive session and returned to open meeting.  
Mayor Dulaney announced the action that was taken during executive session.  
 
With no other business, Alderman Turner moved to adjourn the meeting.  Alderman 
Pierce seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having 
received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor declared the 
same carried and adopted, and the meeting adjourned at 3:53 p.m. this 17th day of August 
2021. 
 
  

 
________________________________________ 
Andrew T. Dulaney, Mayor 

 
 
 
 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Kate Scott Pennock, Town Clerk 
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NOTICE OF A PUBLIC HEARING ON THE PROPOSED BUDGET AND  
PROPOSED TAX LEVIES FOR THE UPCOMING FISCAL YEAR FOR THE 

TOWN OF TUNICA, MISSISSIPPI 
SEPTEMBER 7, 2021, AT 3:00 PM 

 
The Town of Tunica will hold a public hearing on its proposed budget and proposed 
tax levies for fiscal year 2022 on September 7, 2021, at 3:00 pm in the Boardroom 
of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen located at 909 River Road, Tunica, MS. 
 
The Town of Tunica is operating with projected total general fund budget revenue 
of $2,003,185.00.  At present, 9.1 percentage, or $182,500.00 of such revenue is 
obtained through ad valorem taxes.  For next fiscal year, the proposed general fund 
budget has total projected revenue of $2,435,765.00.  Of that amount, 7.2%, or 
$183,415.00, is proposed to be financed through a total ad valorem tax levy of 20 
mills (MCA § 27-39-307); .5%, or approximately $12,000.00, for the library funded 
through an ad valorem tax levy of 1.5 mills (MCA § 39-3-5); and 1.2%, or $25,000.00, 
for solid waste will be funded by an ad valorem tax levy of 3mills (MCA § 21-19-2) 
for a total of 24.5 mills.  The $2,435,765.00 includes $400,000.00 of revenue to be 
transferred in for capital acquisitions for fire/emergencies services.   
 
The decision to not increase the ad valorem tax millage rate for fiscal year 2022 
above the current fiscal year’s ad valorem tax millage rate means you will not pay 
more in ad valorem taxes on your home, automobile tag, utilities, business fixtures 
and equipment and rental real property unless the assessed value of your property 
has increased for fiscal year 2022. 
 
Any citizen of the Town of Tunica is invited to attend this public hearing on the 
proposed budget and tax levies for fiscal year 2022 and will be allowed to speak for 
a reasonable amount of time and offer tangible evidence before any vote is taken.  




